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 16 January 2017 
 
 
 
 
Dear Mr Hancock 
 
The publication of Ofcom’s technical advice on the introduction of a broadband USO is 
welcomed by the Scottish Government.  As made clear in our responses to previous 
consultations on this issue, if designed correctly, the USO offers a unique opportunity to 
ensure that every part of the UK is served by a fibre infrastructure that is dynamic and future-
proofed, keeping pace with the demands of future broadband technology. 
 
High-speed, high bandwidth connectivity will underpin future growth and drive a range of 
economic and social benefits.  That is why we have given a clear and unequivocal 
commitment to deliver 100% superfast broadband access across Scotland by 2021.  The 
Budget that we announced in December reflects that prioritisation and will allow us to kick-
start our Reaching 100% programme later this year, building on the success of our existing 
Digital Scotland programme. 
 
Achieving 100% coverage will support rural development, protect and create jobs and 
businesses in some of our most remote and fragile communities,  and enable innovation and 
growth across the economy. 
 
I was heartened to see that Ofcom’s analysis assessed a range of technical specifications 
and scenarios.   The expectation set by UK Ministers over recent months has been that a 
10Mbps USO is likely.   Ofcom’s analysis of a 30Mbps superfast option was, therefore, a 
welcome surprise.  Equally welcome was their assessment that the cost of implementing the 
superfast option in Scotland would be broadly similar to implementing a 10Mbps USO. 
 
Given the significant additional benefits that would accrue from extending superfast access,   
I would strongly support the development of the superfast USO.  This would bring the rest of 
the UK into line with the Scottish Government’s 100% superfast commitment and ensure that 
the USO can deliver a step change in the quality of the UK’s digital infrastructure. 
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A superfast USO would help focus investment in Scotland, removing the potential 
complication of UK Government-led activity to deliver a 10Mbps USO occurring at a point 
when the Scottish Government is delivering investment to achieve 30Mbps coverage in 
Scotland.  Notwithstanding, we are clear that the USO should not merely deliver a ‘one time 
only’ solution, whatever speed level is set.  Provision should be made to ensure that the 
performance and requirements of a USO over time are benchmarked, reviewed and updated 
on a regular basis. 
 
We have undertaken analysis of potential costs of achieving 100% superfast coverage in 
Scotland and we would be keen to work with Ofcom and UK Government officials to 
reconcile the two sets of figures and deepen our understanding of how the target is most 
effectively delivered.  
 
My officials have previously shared with DCMS the Scottish Government’s substantive 
response to Ofcom’s consultation on the USO, and this sets out our views on a number of 
issues in addition to costs of USO delivery.  Quite simply, the underlying principle of the USO 
msut be that it ensures a genuinely universal right of access.  For this reason, we are clear 
that delivery of the USO must be affordable to end-users regardless of technology used, 
which could be achieved through implementation of a price cap.  Furthermore, we would 
support the introduction of a social tariff to ensure income fluctuations are not a barrier to 
being able to access broadband services. 
 
We remain committed to working with DCMS on the design of the USO.  There was a 
previous agreement in principle that a working group be established to allow appropriate 
input of the Devolved Administrations.  Whilst some engagement at official level has taken 
place, it’s disappointing that a formal working group was never convened and it is my view 
that this is still required to ensure effective outcomes of the USO across the UK.  I urge you 
to consider this as a means of ensuring that the Scottish Government, and other Devolved 
Administrations, are fully involved in the process and at all decision points.   
 
On a different matter, I would welcome further information regarding the Chancellor’s funding 
announcements for fibre networks and 5G mobile made at the autumn statement, for which 
DCMS has shared only limited information.   I am keen to discuss these matters at the 
earliest opportunity.  It has been unfortunate that no meeting has yet been arranged but I 
trust that this will now be progressed by our Private Offices. 
 
I am copying this letter to my Ministerial counterparts in Wales and Northern Ireland. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
FERGUS EWING 
 
c.c. 
Julie James AM, Minister for Skills and Science 
PS.MinSkillsandS@gov.wales 
 
Simon Hamilton MLA, Minister for the Economy 
private.office@economy-ni.gov.uk 

mailto:PS.MinSkillsandS@gov.wales
mailto:private.office@economy-ni.gov.uk
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  Fergus Ewing MSP 

Cabinet Secretary for the Rural Economy and Creativity 
Scottish Parliament 
St Andrew’s House 
Regent Road 
Edinburgh EH1 3DG 
fergus.ewing.msp@parliament.scot  
 
 
 
 

 

Dear Fergus,  

 

Thank you for your letter of 24 February about digital connectivity and your previous 
letters of 25 October and 16 January raising particular points about the broadband 
Universal Service Obligation (USO).  Firstly, I apologise that unfortunately 
circumstances meant that I was unable to visit Scotland to meet you to discuss these 
issues in detail earlier this week.  As you will understand, all discussions will now have 
to be deferred until after the General Election.   

 

Across the digital connectivity issues you raise, I have appreciated your views on the 
unique challenges in Scotland and am keen that our officials work constructively 
together going forward to deliver better connectivity across the UK. 

 
Yours ever 

 

               
 

        The Rt Hon Matt Hancock MP 

                 Minister of State for Digital and Culture 

 

http://www.gov.uk/dcms
mailto:enquiries@culture.gov.uk
mailto:fergus.ewing.msp@parliament.scot
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29 June 2017 
 
 
 
 
Dear Matt, 
 
Digital connectivity continues to be an area of growing importance to Scotland’s economy.  
The availability of good quality digital infrastructure, coupled with affordable access to both 
superfast broadband and 4G mobile phone services is now viewed as a necessity by many. 
And yet there is still much to do if we are to ensure that no one is unfairly disadvantaged in 
accessing these services.  
 
The introduction of a Universal Service Obligation for broadband as outlined in the Digital 
Economy Act presented an opportunity to clarify how and when people can expect to be 
connected to broadband services. However, there remains uncertainty regarding how this 
will be funded, when it will be introduced and how it will be aligned effectively with the activity 
that we are planning to deliver the Scottish Government’s 100% superfast commitment.  
Likewise, the recent announcement to scrap EU mobile roaming charges, while welcome, 
was somewhat overshadowed by the lack of clarity surrounding the implications of Brexit and 
the UK’s place in the Digital Single Market post-2019.   
 
Telecoms is, of course, reserved to the UK Parliament.  The Scottish Government has been 
a proactive player in this space only because it is of such critical importance to Scotland’s 
economy.  However, it is vital that your Government takes the lead in ensuring that rural 
communities across the UK are able to share in the services enjoyed in urban areas. There 
will be many opportunities to demonstrate this – from future mobile coverage obligations to 
the way in which funding for full fibre and 5G is delivered.    
 
The Scottish Government has set out a commitment that 100% of premises across Scotland 
will be able to access superfast broadband by 2021. We are taking forward preparations for 
a new OJEU procurement later this year and expect to commit hundreds of millions of 
pounds to this priority infrastructure project. The UK Government has so far committed just 
£20.99 million to the project. I am sure that, given the reserved nature of these matters, you 
will be keen to address this disparity and supplement the resources on offer from the UK 
Government, from the full fibre funding previously announced or some other source. 
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Now more than ever, it is crucial that we meet to discuss the many issues affecting digital 
connectivity across Scotland, particularly in respect of our most rural and remote areas. I 
would be grateful if your officials could contact my Diary Secretary Ellie Fairgrieve on 0131 
244 1557 or CabSecREC@gov.scot to arrange a suitable date. 
 
I am also eager to meet with officials from BDUK, perhaps as an adjunct to our meeting, to 
discuss our forthcoming R100 procurement and the input that they will provide in their 
capacity as National Competency Centre for public investment in broadband.   
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
FERGUS EWING 

mailto:CabSecREC@gov.scot
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Matthew Hancock MP
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3( August 2016

Thank you for your letter of 8 August, which addressed the Scottish Government's

suggestion that an official level working group be established to oversee the design of the

proposed Universal Service Obligation (USO) for broadband.

You proposed that such a group be established after the analysis currently being undertaken

by Ofcom is published towards the end of this year.

I recently met Sharon White and we agreed that, if it is to be effective, the working group

must be convened ~ advance of Ofcom publishing its analysis in December. I would

ask, therefore, that DCMS officials liaise with their counterparts in the Scottish Government

and other devolved administrations to set up such a group at the earliest opportunity.
I

I am copying this letter to both Sharon and the Secretary of State for Scotland.
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